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To be the body of Christ, living in Christõs love, serving as Christ served. 

 A NOTE from Pastor Matt  

Session Highlights 

Remembrance  
Dear Friends in Christ, 
 

Remembrance is a key concept in the biblical witness. The act of remembering links the people of 
God with the promises of Godðpast, present, and future. In Genesis 9, God promises to  
remember the covenant with Noah to never again destroy the earth by flood. In Exodus 2, God hears 
the groaning of the Hebrew people enslaved in Egypt and remembers the covenant God made with 
Abraham and sets in motion the exodus. In Deuteronomy, Moses warns the people again and again 
that once they settle in the land God has promised them, they must take care to remember Godôs  
ordinances so that it will go well for them. As Jesus ascends into heaven he tells his disciples to  
remember that he is with us until the end of the age. And when we gather at the Lordôs Table, we do 
so in remembrance of Christ. When we remember what God has done for us, we are also reminded 
that God is with us. 
 

In case youôve missed it, May is our last month in our historic location. In June we will begin worshipping at the New Horizons United 
Methodist Church building in Coralville, where we will be until our new building is completed in the spring of 2017. To honor this  
occasion, God is inviting us to take our cue from the pages of Scripture and remember. 
 

When you come to St. Andrew in May, please be sure to look for the big timeline that commemorates the history of St. Andrew as 
seen through the eyes of the people whoôve lived it. We are inviting everyone to remember the decade in which they joined St.  
Andrew and to share memories of what was happening during that span of time. What was going on in the world? What was  
happening in the church? What blessings and challenges marked that period? On May 1, between worship services, we will begin the 
process of sharing our memories and filling in the timeline. If you miss that date, you are welcome to add your remembrances to the 
timeline throughout the month. 
 

We will soon be making new memories in new places, but let us not forget what God has done for St. Andrew throughout our first 58 
years. And may our act of remembering fill our hearts with the promise of Christôs presence, both now and forever more.  
 

Godspeed, 

Session Meeting, March 17, 2016 
Session approved a list of items provided by the Transition Team 

for sale/disposal and authorized a garage sale. A transition 
timeline was also approved. 

New Building Maintenance Team reported on their work identifying 
potential needs for the new building. It recommends session 
hire a building supervisor to oversee maintenance and  
coordinate work done by volunteers and/or professionals. 

Session approved to continue bringing in fill dirt for the south  
triangle. There is no cost for the dirt, but there is a fee for the 
grading work to be paid upon completion. 

The Membership Growth and Retention Team provided a draft 
survey/questionnaire for session feedback. Session instructed 
the team to test the survey out on the deacons and gather 
their response. 

 

Special Session Meetings 
March 20: Session met with the confirmands to hear their  

statements of faith. Ten confirmands were received into  
membership by profession of faith. 

March 21: Session met with the Camp Cardinal Building and the  

 
 Finance Teams to receive updates on the building project and 

financing options. 
March 26: Session approved a multi-part motion to proceed with 

completion of the building exterior and site work subject to 
cash on hand; set a capital campaign goal of $2M over three 
years; direct the Finance Team to take steps toward securing 
a loan for up to $6M over up to 25 years; provide the  
congregation with complete and transparent information  
pertaining to the building history, plan development, and  
current options for cost savings and/or phasing; recognize that 
the scope of the project will be determined by the results of the 
capital campaign. 

March 31: Session approved to hold a congregational gathering on 
April 17 to provide information on new building costs/finances/
church attendance. Mark Beerends, Jack Prall, Jan  
Waterhouse, and Jeff Charis-Carlson volunteered to organize 
the information and presentation. 

April 7: Session met to review/approve information for April 17  
gathering. 



 

 

Stronghold Fundraisers  
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 Community Happenings  

Births & Baptisms Connection 

Card Quotes  Aksel Brakke, was born to Erik and Sarah Brakke on March 31, 2016 

Kellan Jones, son of Casey and Carey Jones, was baptized on April 10, 2016 

Womenõs Catered Supper  

Saturday, May 28 
9:00 am to Noon 

Sunday, May 29 
8:30 am to 12:30 pm 

Broken or whole, 
we praise the 

Lord! 

I am committed! 

The You Are Mine 
hymn spoke to me. It 

will be my theme 
song this week. 

Take a prayer walk around 
& around & around Camp 
Cardinal property & New 

Horizons Church. We 
need to bathe St. Andrew 

in prayer right now! 

Give thanks for our church 
that has served us for so 
many years and for all the 

friends we have made 
because of it. 

An  Invitation  for  All  Ladies: 
Please join us for a night of entertainment and fellowship. 
Womenõs Fellowship Dinner:  Tuesday May, 10 at 6:00 pm 

 

* Meal provided by HIM Hearth-N-Home Catering of Kalona 

* Entrée choice of Vegetarian Lasagna or Chicken Casserole 

with salads, homemade fruit pies, and beverage ($5 per person) 
 

* And a special presentation from our own Kristen DeGrazia! 

* Please sign up at the Welcome Table or call the church office (319-338-7523) 

with your reservation by Sunday, May 8.  Bring a friend or two! 
 

Payment will be at the door on May 10. 
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 Music Ministry in Transition  

Hereõs a sneak preview of the Music Ministry Schedule this fall at our interim location. 

To accommodate our new gathering space for St. Andrew  
ministries while we await the new building at 140 Gathering 
Place Lane, we will have a (slightly) new schedule for 2016/2017. 
All large group rehearsals will take place at the New Horizons 
location. 
 

Sundays will stay basically the same for our youth: 
4:30-5:30: Handbells for jr. high/sr. high (combined  
Laudate and Jubilate) 
5:30-6:30: Agape Singers 
 

Mondays will stay the same for our instrumental ensembles: 
7:00 ï 7:45: Brass Ensemble 
7:45 ï 8:30: Woodwind Ensemble 
 

Tuesdays will change slightly for or smallest singers (see the 
Childrenôs and Family Ministry page for details) 
6:45-7:30: Grace Notes will rehearse during this activity time. 
 

Wednesdays will no longer have childrenôs choir and bells and 
adult choir to accommodate BASIC (jr. high ministry). 
 

Thursdays will become the new day for childrenôs and adult  
music. 
6:00-7:00: Cantate Choristers 
6:00-7:00: Resound! 
7:00-7:45: Alpha Ringers 
7:00-8:30: Logos Choir 
 

We hope everyone can begin to make plans now for Fall as we 
all improvise and adapt to the opportunities God has given us 

through this interim venue. 

Other Tidbits (or, òI wonder where this is?ó): 
 

The choral and handbell music library, along with extra  
handbells and percussion instruments, is being stored at the 
ñHeidger Houseò. Music and misc. equipment will be transported 
back and forth to the New Horizonôs location on an as-needed 
basis. 
 

The instrumental music library is being stored at the home of 
Lee and Glenda Rabe. 
 

The former Clapp organ is being stored in a climate controlled 
storage facility on the south side of Iowa City with Apex  
Construction. 
 

The majority of our handbells, handchimes, and equipment 
will be creatively stored at New Horizons. 
 

Our four pianos will be housed around the area: Steinway grand 
to the Charis-Carlson home, Yamaha upright to New Horizons, 
small Yamaha upright to the Wachira home, and the Samick (bell 
room) piano to the Heidger House. 
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 Children, Youth, & Families Transition  

Volunteer & participant  

registration forms are available  

at the Welcome Desk and can be  

downloaded from our website.  

Sunday School Next Year 
 
Sunday School for all ages will be available at our temporary site, 2251 1st Avenue, Coralville. Weôre still working on  
specifics, but the general plan is to gather kindergarten through 6th graders for a ñone-room schoolhouseò adventure.   
Within that set-up, students often will be divided by age groups for projects and lessons.  We will ask for adult volunteers to 
commit to 4-6 weeks at a time to help lead the unit lessons and activities for children.  Another class will be available for 
preschoolers.  Junior high and senior high school youth and adults will meet together. The Sunday morning schedule re-
mains the same: worship services at 8:30 and 11:00 am, with Sunday School and Adult Education from 9:45 to 10:45.  
 

 

*spark* Next Year 
 

éI remind you to help Godôs gift grow, just as a small spark grows into a fire.    
2 Timothy 1:6 

 

Weôre already planning ways to make *spark* even more awesome next year!  Our goal is to grow in our faith, bring families  
together, learn, play and make connections.  All kids in kindergarten through 6th grade and their families are invited to join us on  
Tuesdays during the school year. Friends always are welcome here, even if their families donôt attend St. Andrew. 
 

Hereôs the schedule for Tuesday evenings during the school year: 
 

*spark*  2016/2017: Tuesdays at our temporary site (2251 1st Avenue, Coralville) 

5:30-5:45: Gathering time with games and activities for all ages 
 

5:45-6:15: Supper for everyone prepared by our *spark*  meal team, served family-style 
 

6:15-6:30: Campfire music for everyone 
 

6:30-6:45: Family Huddles (a chance for kids, parents and friends to connect with each other for a few minutes)  
 

6:45-7:30: Programming for all children in kindergarten-6th grade. This time includes rehearsals for Grace Notes, our K-2 choir. 
 

PLUS: Watch for special events this summer, our fall kick-off (*spark*  at the park!) and special events throughout the year.  
 

For more information or to sign up as a *spark*  volunteer, talk to Heather Woodin (hwoodin@saintandrew-ic.org) or call the church 
office, 319/338.7523. 

2016/2017  

BASIC & ETC 2016/2017 
 

BASIC & ETC will continue to meet on 
their regularly scheduled evenings and 
times once we transfer to the temporary 
site at 2251 1s Avenue, Coralville. 
 

BASIC will meet  on Wednesdays, 6:00ï 
8:30 pm 
 

ETC will meet on Sundays, 6:30ð8:30 pm 

mailto:hwoodin@saintandrew-ic.org


 

 

As you therefore have received Christ 

Jesus the Lord, continue to live your lives 

in him, rooted and built up in him and 

established in the faith, just as you were 

taught, abounding in thanksgiving.  

Colossians 2:6-7 
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 The Transition Plan 

The Basics 
 

We call our new property the ñCamp Cardinal site.ò Itôs just off Camp Cardinal Boulevard. The address there will be 140 Gathering 
Place Lane. We expect the building to be completed by mid-2017. We will vacate our current site at 1300 Melrose Avenue by June 1. 
It likely will be demolished very soon after that.  
 

Temporary Facility at 2251 1st Avenue, Coralville 
Our temporary facility (to be used until we move into the Camp  Cardinal building) is at 2251 1st Avenue in Coralville. This building 
currently houses New Horizons Methodist Church. That congregation voted to close; their last service is May 22. We will have access 
(to move in our items) starting the week of May 23. The site is just north of Oakdale Boulevard, just up the hill from The Depot  
convenience store. It is a 2-story building. We will have access to the upper level at all times. This level has the  
sanctuary/multi-purpose room, the church office (where Sarah & Karen will work), a conference room that can be used for small 
groups or private conversations, and a small office, where Matthew and Rebecca will be. The lower level houses Creation Kids  
Preschool and Childcare Center, which will continue to operate while we are there. The program operates from 6:00 am to 6:00 pm, 
Monday through Friday, year-round. When the program is in session, we will not have access to the lower level. During the evenings 
and on weekends, we will use the three preschool rooms downstairs for Sunday School, small group meetings, and other gatherings. 
The church is surrounded by green space, so it will be easy to host outdoor events when the weather is nice. 
 

Annex 
Our annex during the time of transition is called the Heidger House. Itôs a home owned by Margaret and Paul Heidger at 708 7th Ave-
nue in Coralville. St. Andrew will rent it from the Heidgers until the Camp Cardinal site is open. The Heidger House will have an office 
for Pastor Matt. It has another office to be shared by Pastor Kyle and Randy Hausler. (Other staff will have laptops at the Heidger 
House or the 1st Avenue building.) A third room at the Heidger House will store the music library. The Heidger House can also be the 
meeting place for other St. Andrew groups such as the Tuesday Morning Menôs Group. It can accommodate up to 20 people for a 
meeting. Some church items are being stored in the basement ð items we need access to during the next year, but not on a daily 
basis. 
 

Worship Calendar 
Our last worship service at 1300 Melrose Avenue is May 29. Also that weekend, there is a car wash at 1300 on Saturday, May 28 and 
a pancake fundraiser on May 29, both to raise money for students going to Camp Stronghold. Our first worship service at the 1st Ave-
nue building is June 5. We will continue to offer two worship services at 8:30 and 11:00 am. 
 

Contact Information 
 

Church office: 319/338.7523. Call this number to reach all staff members. 
Mailing Address (beginning June 1): St. Andrew Presbyterian Church, 2251 1st Avenue, Coralville, IA 52241 
Email Addresses: All remain the same. 
 

Storage 
Some of our furnishings, supplies, and other items will be put in ñdeep storage,ò meaning we wonôt see them until we unpack at the 
Camp Cardinal site. They will be stored in semi-trailers during that time. Other items will be in the basement at the Heidger House.  
These are mostly seasonal items that we will use during our year of transition. Very few items will be taken to the 1st Avenue building. 
There is not much storage, so we can accommodate only those things that will be used every week such as Bibles, hymnals, and 
office supplies. 
 

Programs 
VBS is June 13-17 from 9:00 to 11:30 am at the 1st Avenue building. 
BASIC & ETC will continue to meet on Wednesdays and Sundays. 
Musical ensembles for adults and children will continue at the 1st Avenue building. 

 
For more information, visit our website at www.saintandrew-ic.org. 

http://www.saintandrew-ic.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/04/20160410-Camp-Cardinal-Congregational-Gathering-Materials.pdf
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Transition Timeline  



 

 

March 2016 General Fund Income & Expenses  
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 Financials  

To be the body of Christ, living in Christõs love, serving as Christ served. 

Presbytery of  
East Iowa  

62% 

General  
Assembly 

22% 

Synod 
16% 

Per capita funding is how Presbyterians 
mutually share the costs of coming  
together to discern the Spiritôs leading for 
the future. The total per capita amount for 
2016 is $33. The breakdown is as follows: 

$20.63 Presbytery; $7.12 General  

Assembly; $5.25 Synod  
 

Please remi t  $33 for  every  
confirmed member in your family. Thank 
you. 

Per Capita  

  
Current Period Year to Date Annual Budget 

Annual Budget 
Percentage 

Annual Budget  
Difference 

INCOME       

        

PLEDGES & IDENTIFIED GIFT $61,004.57  $184,633.54  $812,500.00  22.72%  -$627,866.46 

FACILITIES/OFFICE INCOME 30.00  80.00  0.00  0.00%  80.00  

INVESTMENT INCOME 647.83  1,998.23  0.00  0.00%  1,998.23  

MISCELLANEOUS INCOME 0.00  202.44  0.00  0.00%  202.44  

       

TOTAL INCOME 61,682.40  186,914.21  812,500.00  23.00%  -625,585.79 

       

EXPENSES       
BUDGETED EX-
PENSES        

LAND  $240.00  $1,595.00  $9,000.00  17.72%  -$7,405.00 

BUILDING  1,963.06  9,973.56  49,552.00  20.13%  -39,578.44 

UTILITIES  2,259.55  5,783.81  29,318.00  19.73%  -23,534.19 

EQUIPMENT, F & F 0.00  403.50  400.00  100.88%  3.50  

VEHICLES  0.00  372.02  3,855.00  9.65%  -3,482.98 

CHILDREN'S & FAMILY MIN -49.01 740.96  11,875.00  6.24%  -11,134.04 

CHRISTIAN EDUCATION 136.51  365.62  1,650.00  22.16%  -1,284.38 

MINISTRIES & MEMBERSHIP 788.89  1,823.62  7,750.00  23.53%  -5,926.38 

MISSION  8,635.54  25,944.00  113,750.00  22.81%  -87,806.00 

MUSIC  437.09  3,205.22  11,000.00  29.14%  -7,794.78 

OFFICE EXPENSE 1,167.18  4,335.84  23,000.00  18.85%  -18,664.16 

OPERATING EXPENSES 2,399.96  8,108.12  34,671.00  23.39%  -26,562.88 

WORSHIP  0.00  2,022.69  3,126.00  64.71%  -1,103.31 

YOUTH MINISTRIES 936.18  2,186.24  14,900.00  14.67%  -12,713.76 

PERSONNEL  47,118.85  142,396.98  567,162.00  25.11%  -424,765.02 

       

TOTAL EXPENSES 66,033.80  209,257.18  881,009.00  23.75%  -671,751.82 

       

EXCESS INCOME\EXPENSES -$4,351.40 -$22,342.97 -$68,509.00 32.61%  $46,166.03  
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Capital Campaign  

And I saw the holy city, the new Jerusalem, coming down out of heaven from God, prepared as a bride adorned for her husband.  And 
I heard a loud voice from the throne saying, ñSee, the home of God is among mortals.  He will dwell with them as their God; they will 
be his people, and God himself will be with them.  Revelation 21:2-3 
 
In Revelation 21, St. John of Patmos describes a vision of the holy city coming down out of heaven from God.  The city is part of a new 
earth and sky.  The vision combines both physical and spiritual renewal.   
 

We too long for a new home both physically and spiritually.  As we experience physical transformation of our current church building, 
we believe God also promises a spiritual transformation.  Already, we see how our church members are praying, seeking after divine 
guidance and reaching out to one another.  God is making us new day by day, as individuals and as a church body.  He is preparing 
us for new and growing ministries at our Camp Cardinal location.  He dwells among us. 
 

The theme for our next three year capital campaign is With Our Eyes on Christ:  Gathering, Growing . . . Serving Together. The finan-
cial goal of the campaign is to sustain the funding of a new church building.  More importantly, the spiritual goal of the campaign is to 
bind us together in shared vision.  During this three-year cycle, we plan to gather together as a church familyðcurrent, former and 
new members.  We expect to grow in faith as we experience Godôs presence in our midst.  And we look forward to serving others 
through our local, national, and international mission work. 
 

In the month of May, we enter into the commitment phase of the capital campaign.  Pastor Matt will present sermons about keeping 
our eyes on Christ as we follow Godôs lead in life. Weôll explore the question of ñWhat is God calling me to do?ò at this all-important 
time in the life of St. Andrew. Detailed information about the campaign will be available in the Narthex. Weôll announce leadership 
commitments on May 8.  And on May 15 we will present our pledges and receive the First Fruits Offering.    
 

We have been, we are, and we continue to be the people of God who dwells among us.  He calls us to physical and spiritual renewal 
as demonstrated in the life and sacrifice of Christ.  We are the body of Christ, living in Christôs love, and serving as Christ served.  We 
welcome your questions about the construction process, the financing, and the fundraising of our new church building.  We hope you 
will join us in so many waysðwith time, talent and financial giftsð as we focus ñOur Eyes on Christ." 
 

For more information, please contact Christina Donelson or Marylu Watkins at WithOurEyesOnChrist@saintandrew-ic.org or the 
church office at 319/338.7523. 

 With Our Eyes on Christ by Christina Donelson  

mailto:WithOurEyesOnChrist@saintandrew-ic.org
tel:319%2F338.7523


 

 

 Free Lunch Program  
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 Relationships  

Mission, Outreach, & Support  

 Prayer Ministry    by Joan Van Hulzen  

I am between a rock and a hard place, 
Lord.  You know.  You care.  You are 
here.  We've all had times like this, when 
we cry out to God and reach for him and 
claim his promises.  In the depths of our 
souls, we believe that nothing is too hard 
for you.  You alone are able.  In truth, 
Lord, you are The Rock that is between 
us and every hard place we will ever 
face.  I will abide in you. 
 

Sometimes, the hard places come  
suddenly: other times we see them  
developing over time. We are left 
speechless . . . with no words to express 
our feelings. The Holy Spirit intercedes 
for us in our weakness, with groans that 
words cannot express. (Romans 8:26-
27)  In the silence, may I be still and 
know that you are God. When Mary sat 
at your feet listening to you, you said to 
her, "One thing is needed."  I will listen in 
the hard place with my heart and mind 
set on you.  This will I do. (Luke 10:39-
42) 
 

I come to you in prayer, Lord.  I give it all 
to you.  Again and again I give it back to 
you; help me to leave it with you,  
Jesus.  I put my trust in you, not in my 
own will, strength, or understanding.  It's 
beyond my understanding, but I know 
your ways are higher than my ways. 
(Isaiah 55:7-8) I don't need to  
understand.  It is enough to stand on 
your promise that you will never leave 
me or forsake me. (Hebrews 13:5)   
 

I look to you at daybreak.  Draw me to 
my kneeling place and protect that time, 
Lord. I want to be a comforter as you 
have comforted me, often through  
others. (2 Corinthians 1:4)  Fill me so 
that no root of bitterness or  
discouragement takes hold to rob or ruin 
the comfort you give.  Bring to mind the 
promises you know I'll need today.  May 
I share your words of life.  I trust you 
have a plan and purpose always.  Hard 
places yield possibilities and new  
opportunities, as we walk through them 

with you.  You waste nothing.  Help me 
not take your grace for granted.  Let your 
transforming love flow freely in and 
through me. Thank you for the people 
and situations you bring into my life.  I 
depend on you to order my day, to guide 
and guard my thoughts, words and  
actions. 
 

Enable me to live victoriously for 
you.  You are the "God of hope, who fills 
us with all joy and peace as we trust in 
you, so that we overflow with hope, by 
t h e  p o w e r  o f  t h e  H o l y  
Spirit." (Romans 15:13)  I choose to fix 
my eyes on you, to be focused on your 
character, Lord, not the hard  
places.  The joy of the Lord is my 
s t r e n g t h  f o r  t h e  j o u r n e y . 
(Nehemiah 8:10)  You are good and 
your love endures forever; your  
faithfulness continues through all  
generations. (Psalm 100:5)  I choose to 

abide in you, my Lord and Savior.  

After our May 4 serving date, St. Andrew will not 
have a reliable freezer or refrigerator in a central 
location for our casserole makers to leave their 
contributions each month.  Instead, we will ask 
you to br ing your casserole or  
cookies/desserts to the Free Lunch serving  
facility (1105 Gilbert Court, across from the  
Salvation Army and next door to the Crisis  
Center) in the morning of our serving day (first 
Wednesday of the month). Whatever you bring 

will need to be previously thawed or unfrozen, ready to put in the ovens by 10 am.  If this 
arrangement is not possible for you, there will be three of us who can store and/or 
transport your items. Just contact  Barb Peterson, Dedi Walker or Rosemary Plapp to  
arrange getting your casserole to one of them for thawing  ahead of time and/or transport 
on Wednesday to Free Lunch. 
 

For the May free lunch date (May 4) please try to fit into this new pattern, but if that is not 
possible, contact Rosemary Plapp (338-9990) so that we can make sure your casserole is 
thawed and gets to the Gilbert Court facility Wednesday morning.  Many, many thanks to 
you all! 

Pentecost Offering  

W e  w i l l  b e  
receiving the Pentecost 
Offering, one of five de-
nominiational special 
offerings in the Presby-
terian Church (USA) on 
Sunday, May 15. 
 

 A gift to the Pentecost Offering helps 
the church encourage, develop, and 
support its young people, and also 
address the needs of at-risk children. 
40% of the Pentecost offering can be 
retained by individual congregations 
wanting to make an impact in the lives 
of young people within their own com-
munity. The remaining 60% is used to 
support ministries of the Presbyterian 

Mission Agency. 

http://specialofferings.pcusa.org/pentecost
http://specialofferings.pcusa.org/pentecost
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